
Diocesan Council Meeting Minutes

Thursday, November 13, 2014, 4-6 PM

Grace Church, East Concord

Present: Kate Atkinson, Gail Avery, Sue Bauer, Ray Bonin, Lucy Crichton, Richard Davenport, Bill Exner, Bishop Rob Hirschfeld, Nancy Hunt, Jack Lewis, Anne Milne, Roger Nicholls, Kevin Nichols, Tina Pickering, Sue Poulin, Margaret Porter, Carol Twomey, Jason Wells. 
Opening

Bishop Rob called the meeting to order at 4:02 p.m. and led devotions on “Love” from Daily Prayer for All Seasons. 
Minutes

Jack Lewis moved that the minutes of the October meeting be approved as amended. Nancy Hunt seconded. Motion carried.

Reflections on Convention and Next Steps

Paula Bibber met with the Convention Business Committee this morning. Evaluations had been previously emailed to Convention attendees. Some of the feedback was as follows:
· Technical difficulties – e.g., height of screen
· Attendance Friday evening – More people attended on Saturday than Friday; need to decide if a one- or two-day convention is better; 95 people attended the Friday forum, attendance at Friday evening worship service was higher
· A good mix of people for table conversation in the morning; many folks were able to sit with their own delegations in the afternoon

· Convocation preparation was helpful; this was evident during Convention discussions
· Convention was grace-filled and open to the Spirit

· Trinity Tilton presentation was remarkable; a holy, grace-filled moment; they ministered to all; people were moved by the Bishop’s compassionate remarks on Friday night; much behind-the-scenes work had been done; the outcome was the result of many hours of encounter and engagement
· Laura Simoes’ use of social media and video production during the Saturday session was commendable
· Discussion of Death Penalty resolution went well, indicating that the preparation was effective

Youth Leadership Gathering

On October 19, Tina Pickering held a gathering of youth leaders from some of our larger parishes. These included: St. Matthew’s, Goffstown; St. James’, Keene; All Saints’, Peterborough; Christ Church, Exeter; Good Shepherd, Nashua; St. Paul’s, Concord; and St. Andrew’s, Hopkinton. The discussion at the Leadership Gathering focused on work with middle school and high school youth. Many ideas were generated. The leaders were grateful for this opportunity to meet and network. The next Diocesan Convention will focus on Youth and Young Adults. A planning group will be formed. It is anticipated that there will be one or two statewide events every year. In addition, local groups may wish to invite neighboring groups to their activities. It may be possible to coordinate some activities (e.g., retreats) with diocesan activities in Maine and Massachusetts. An attempt will be made to get some New Hampshire youth to the next Episcopal Youth Event (EYE) in 2017. Tina Pickering will work with Laura Simoes to get a presence for youth on the diocesan website; a listserv may be developed.  It is hoped that there can be a diocesan youth event before the end of the school year, but it is difficult to find a date. Youth leaders from the Lakes Region, North Country, and New London/Claremont areas are also welcome to become involved. The current focus does not address the needs of children or young adults (18-30); the program needs to be expanded to cover them in the future.
The New Hampshire Charitable Foundation is interested in children, youth, and young adults in New Hampshire. This is becoming a theme for the types of opportunities that they wish to fund. Robert Putnam of Harvard, who has done longitudinal studies of the American social structure, has written a book, Our Kids: The American Dream in Crisis. The NHCF would like to have Dr. Putnam visit NH to talk about his work. He has developed the concept of a scissor graph, which represents the growing inequity between middle and lower class children. The gap is growing, and the church needs to determine what part of the “scissor” to direct our efforts to, and how best to reach out. It was suggested that both parts of the scissor need attention, but the same programs will not be effective for both.  
Convention Follow-Up

The Partnership Advisory Team will have two subgroups: Compensation and Benefits Team and the Church Closing and Property Review. These are two major issues facing the Diocese. The Compensation and Benefits Team will look at both clergy and lay compensation/benefits. It will consist of 8-12 individuals who have skills in those areas. This team will involve a significant time commitment and will be doing important work in February, March, and April. It will be dealing with a dynamic and exciting issue and will attempt to develop resolutions that are not just stopgap measures. The Church Closing and Property Team will also be doing creative work. Although there are established closure procedures used in other places, they do not necessarily fit our situation. Closure is only a first step; it is important to also focus on renewal. It involves walking with the people of these churches and offering pastoral support as they make decisions about their future. This team will consider of 6-8 members, including some with practical experience as contractors, architects, etc.  Council members who know of people who might be qualified to serve on either team should contact Kevin Nichols. 
House of Bishops Resolutions

Bishop Rob presented a resolution from the October 2014 meeting of the Executive Council of the Episcopal Church. This resolution encourages dioceses to renew efforts of education, advocacy, and self-reflection in living into the repudiation and examination of the Doctrine of Discovery. This issue deals with the rights of indigenous peoples. The work of Eric Law of the Kaleidoscope Institute might be a valuable resource in this area.
Another resolution from the Executive Council meeting deals with anti-racism and calls upon us to seek justice, reconciliation, and unity, as an expression of our commitment to our baptismal vows. The Diocese once had an active anti-racism commission, but is due for renewed efforts at anti-racism training.

Bishop Rob is on the Planning Committee for the March House of Bishops retreat, which will be the last one with Presiding Bishop Katharine Jefferts-Schori. Candidates for the next Presiding Bishop will be announced in April.

Donations 
There was a tremendous outpouring of donations for the ChIPS program at Convention. The collection was higher than last year – about $7857. The UTO collection amounted to about $5624. Offerings were also taken for Kids4Peace and the American Friends of the Diocese of Jerusalem. ChIPS gifts will be wrapped by volunteers at the State Prison on Monday evening, December 8. 
Announcements

A funeral for the Rev. Darrell Huddleston will be held at St. Paul’s Church, Concord, on Friday, November 14. The funeral for the Rev. Deacon John LeSueur will be on Saturday, November 15, at Grace Church, Manchester.

The clergy will be receiving copies of Dwight Zscheile’s book The Agile Church: Spirit-Led Innovation in an Uncertain Age.
December Meeting

At the December Council meeting, there will be updates from committees: 
· Evangelism – hopes and dreams for the diocese

· Outreach – opportunities for congregations

· Mission Resources – dates for application reviews; how grants to congregations work; how  the process has been going
There will also be a resolution on Clergy Housing, if it is ready.

At a future meeting, the Finance Committee will present a “state of the committee” report and will brainstorm with Council to generate ideas on how to best support each other. 
Closing

After devotions on “Forgiveness” from Daily Prayer for All Seasons, the meeting adjourned at 5:49 p.m.

Future Events

Midwinter Clergy Retreat – February 5-7, 2015, Red Jacket, North Conway
Lay Leadership Institute, May 8-9, 2015

2014 Council Meeting Dates

December 11 (Anne Milne, snacks)

Respectfully submitted,

Carol Twomey

Secretary
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